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EMS DIGITAL DESIGN FUNDAMENTALS OF COMPUTER ARCHITECTURE AND ASSE
? ? ? ? ? My heart will never credit that I am far from thee; In it thou art, nor ever the soul can absent be..142. El Asmai and the three Girls of
Bassora dclxxxvi.18. Ardeshir and Heyat en Nufous ccclxiv.? ? ? ? ? r. The Heathcock and the Tortoises dcxxxiv.When the morning morrowed,
they found themselves reduced to a fourth part of their number and there was not one of them had dismounted from his horse. So they made sure of
destruction and Hudheifeh came out between the ranks (now he was reckoned for a thousand cavaliers) and cried out, saying, "Harkye, my masters
of Baghdad! Let none come forth to me but your Amir, so I may talk with him and he with me; and he shall meet me in single combat and I will
meet him, and may he who is void of offence come off safe!" Then he repeated his speech and said, "Why do I not hear your Amir return me an
answer?" But Saad, the amir of the army of Baghdad, [replied not to him], and indeed his teeth chattered in his head, whenas he heard him summon
him to single combat..Then said the king, "How long wilt thou beguile us with thy prate, O youth? But now the hour of thy slaughter is come." And
he bade crucify him upon the gibbet. [So they carried him to the place of execution] and were about to hoist him up [upon the cross,] when, behold,
the captain of the thieves, who had found him and reared him, (141) came up at that moment and asked what was that assembly and [the cause of]
the crowds gathered there. They told him that a servant of the king had committed a great crime and that he was about to put him to death. So the
captain of the thieves pressed forward and looking upon the prisoner, knew him, whereupon he went up to him and embraced him and clipped him
and fell to kissing him upon his mouth. Then said he, "This is a boy whom I found under such a mountain, wrapped in a gown of brocade, and I
reared him and he fell to stopping the way with us. One day, we set upon a caravan, but they put us to flight and wounded some of us and took the
boy and went their way. From that day to this I have gone round about the lands in quest of him, but have not lighted on news of him [till now;] and
this is he.".Now it was the night-season. So the soldiers carried him without the city, thinking to crucify him, when, behold, there came out upon
them thieves and fell in on them with swords and [other] weapons. Thereupon the guards left him whom they purposed to put to death [and took to
flight], whilst the man who was going to slaughter fled forth at a venture and plunging into the desert, knew not whither he went before he found
himself in a thicket and there came out upon him a lion of frightful aspect, which snatched him up and set him under him. Then he went up to a tree
and tearing it up by the roots, covered the man therewith and made off into the thicket, in quest of the lioness..? ? ? ? ? If, in his own land, midst his
folk, abjection and despite Afflict a man, then exile sure were better for the wight..[Aforetime] I journeyed in [many] lands and climes and towns
and visited the great cities and traversed the ways and [exposed myself to] dangers and hardships. Towards the last of my life, I entered a city [of
the cities of China], (155) wherein was a king of the Chosroes and the Tubbas (156) and the Caesars. (157) Now that city had been peopled with its
inhabitants by means of justice and equitable dealing; but its [then] king was a tyrant, who despoiled souls and [did away] lives; there was no
wanning oneself at his fire, (158) for that indeed he oppressed the true believers and wasted the lands. Now he had a younger brother, who was
[king] in Samarcand of the Persians, and the two kings abode a while of time, each in his own city and place, till they yearned unto each other and
the elder king despatched his vizier in quest of his younger brother..Then he called for a chest and bringing out thence a necklace of Greek
handiwork, worth a thousand dinars, wrapped it in a mantle of green silk, set with pearls and jewels and inwrought with red gold, and joined thereto
two caskets of musk and ambergris. Moreover, he put off upon the girl a mantle of Greek silk, striped with gold, wherein were divers figures and
semblants depictured, never saw eyes its like. Therewithal the girl's wit fled for joy and she went forth from his presence and returned to her
mistress. When she came in to her, she acquainted her with that which she had seen of El Abbas and that which was with him of servants and
attendants and [set out to her] the loftiness of his station and gave her that which was with her..For the uses of food I was fashioned and made, ii.
223..48. Haroun Er Reshid with the Damsel and Abou Nuwas dc.167. Kemerezzeman and the Jeweller's Wife dcccclxiii.Sharpers who cheated each
his Fellow, The Two, ii. 28..There was once a man of fortune, who lost his wealth, and chagrin and melancholy got the mastery of him, so that he
became an idiot and lost his wit. There abode with him of his wealth about a score of dinars and he used to beg alms of the folk, and that which
they gave him he would gather together and lay to the dinars that were left him. Now there was in that town a vagabond, who made his living by
sharping, and he knew that the idiot had somewhat of money; so he fell to spying upon him and gave not over watching him till he saw him put in
an earthen pot that which he had with him of money and enter a deserted ruin, where he sat down, [as if] to make water, and dug a hole, in which
he laid the pot and covering it up, strewed earth upon the place. Then he went away and the sharper came and taking what was in the pot, covered it
up again, as it was..?THE FIFTEENTH OFFICER'S STORY..? ? ? ? ? w. The King's Son and the Afrit's Mistress dcii.Then he turned to the woman
and said to her, "Is it not thus?" "Yes, O Commander of the Faithful," answered she; and he said, "What prompted thee to this?" Quoth she, "Thou
slewest my father and my mother and my kinsfolk and tookest their goods." "Whom meanest thou?" asked the Khalif, and she replied, "I am of the
house of Bermek." (93) Then said he to her, "As for the dead, they are of those who are past away, and it booteth not to speak of them; but, as for
that which I took of wealth, it shall be restored to thee, yea, and more than it." And he was bountiful to her to the utmost of munificence..? ? ? ? ?
But on no wise was I affrayed nor turned from love of her; So let the railer rave of her henceforth his heart's content..Beard of the old he-goat, the
one-eyed, what shall be, ii. 231..My flower a marvel on your heads doth show, ii. 254..EL MELIK EZ ZAHIR RUKNEDDIN BIBERS EL
BUNDUCDARI AND THE SIXTEEN OFFICERS OF POLICE. (83).? ? ? ? ? The huntress of th' eyes (60) by night came to me. "Turn in peace,"
[Quoth I to her;] "This is no time for visiting, I ween.".? ? ? ? ? The hands of noble folk do tend me publicly; With waters clear and sweet my
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thirsting tongue they ply..The old man took the casting-bottle from the Jew and going up to Noureddin and the damsel, sprinkled their faces,
whereupon they came to themselves and fell to relating to each other that which they had suffered, since their separation, for the anguish of
severance. Moreover, Noureddin acquainted Sitt el Milah with that which he had endured from the folk who would have slain him and made away
with him; and she said to him, "O my lord, let us presently give over this talk and praise God for reunion of loves, and all this shall cease from us."
Then she gave him the cup and he said, "By Allah, I will nowise drink it, whilst I am in this plight!" So she drank it off before him and taking the
lute, swept the strings and sang the following verses:.115. The Malice of Women dcccclxxix.This was grievous to the princess and it irked her sore
that he should not remember her; so she called her slave- girl Shefikeh and said to her, "Go to El Abbas and salute him and say to him, 'What
hindereth thee from sending my lady Mariyeh her part of thy booty?'" So Shefikeh betook herself to him and when she came to his door, the
chamberlains refused her admission, until they should have gotten her leave and permission. When she entered, El Abbas knew her and knew that
she had somewhat of speech [with him]; so he dismissed his mamelukes and said to her, "What is thine errand, O handmaid of good?" "O my lord,"
answered she, "I am a slave-girl of the Princess Mariyeh, who kisseth thy hands and commendeth her salutation to thee. Indeed, she rejoiceth in thy
safety and reproacheth thee for that thou breakest her heart, alone of all the folk, for that thy largesse embraceth great and small, yet hast thou not
remembered her with aught of thy booty. Indeed, it is as if thou hadst hardened thy heart against her." Quoth he, "Extolled be the perfection of him
who turneth hearts! By Allah, my vitals were consumed with the love of her [aforetime] and of my longing after her, I came forth to her from my
native land and left my people and my home and my wealth, and it was with her that began the hardheartedness and the cruelty. Nevertheless, for
all this, I bear her no malice and needs must I send her somewhat whereby she may remember me; for that I abide in her land but a few days, after
which I set out for the land of Yemen.".Draper's Wife, The Old Woman and the, ii. 55..Then I bought of the best and finest of the produce and
rarities of the country and all I had a mind to and a good hackney (221) and we set out again and traversed the deserts from country to country till
we came to Baghdad. Then I went in to the Khalif and saluted him and kissed his hand; after which I acquainted him with all that had passed and
that which had befallen me. He rejoiced in my deliverance and thanked God the Most High; then he caused write my story in letters of gold and I
betook myself to my house and foregathered with my brethren and family. This, then," added Sindbad, "is the last of that which befell me in my
travels, and praise be to God, the One, the Creator, the Maker!".? ? ? ? ? I rede thee vaunt thee not of praise from us, for lo! Even as a docktailed
cur thou art esteemed of me..STORY OF THE DAMSEL TUHFET EL CULOUB AND ?THE KHALIF HAROUN ER RESHID..Awaken, O ye
sleepers all, and profit, whilst it's here, ii. 234..? ? ? ? ? b. Story of the Enchanted Youth vii 3. The Porter and the Three Ladies of Baghdad ix.90.
The Devout Prince cccci.Therewithal the cook equipped his brother and freighting him a ship, embarked therein merchandise. Then he committed
Selim unto him and they set out and departed with the ship. God decreed them safety, so that they arrived [in due course] at the first city [of the
land of Hind], the which is known as El Mensoureh, and cast anchor there. Now the king of that city had died, leaving a daughter and a widow,
who was the quickest-witted of women and gave out that the girl was a boy, so that the kingship might be stablished unto them. The troops and the
amirs doubted not but that the case was as she avouched and that the princess was a male child; so they obeyed her and the queen mother took order
for the matter and used to dress the girl in man's apparel and seat her on the throne of the kingship, so that the folk might see her. Accordingly, the
grandees of the kingdom and the chief officers of the realm used to go in to her and salute her and do her service and go away, nothing doubting but
she was a boy..Governor, Story of the Man of Khorassan, his Son and his, i. 218..Now the king of the city was dead and had left no son, and the
townsfolk fell out concerning who should be king over them: and their sayings differed and their counsels, so that turmoil was like to betide
between them by reason of this. At last, after long dissension, they came to an accord and agreed to leave the choice to the late king's elephant and
that he unto whom he consented should be king and that they would not contest the commandment with him. So they made oath of this and on the
morrow, they brought out the elephant and came forth to the utterward of the city; nor was there man or woman left in the place but was present at
that time. Then they adorned the elephant and setting up the throne on his back, gave him the crown in his trunk; and he went round about
examining the faces of the folk, but stopped not with any of them till he came to the banished king, the forlorn, the exile, him who had lost his
children and his wife, when he prostrated himself to him and placing the crown on his head, took him up and set him on his back..When three
nights had passed over her with their days of the second month, she despaired of him and her tears dried not up. Then she resolved to take up her
abode in the city and making choice of a dwelling, removed thither. The folk resorted to her from all parts, to sit with her and hearken to her speech
and witness her good breeding; nor was it but a little while ere the king of the city died and the folk fell out concerning whom they should invest
with the kingship after him, so that strife was like to betide between them. However, the men of judgment and understanding and the folk of
experience counselled them to make the youth king who had lost his brother, for that they doubted not but Selma was a man. They all consented
unto this and betaking themselves to Selma, proffered her the kingship. She refused, but they were instant with her, till she consented, saying in
herself, 'My sole desire in [accepting] the kingship is [to find] my brother.' Then they seated her on the throne of the kingdom and set the crown on
her head, whereupon she addressed herself to the business of administration and to the ordinance of the affairs of the people; and they rejoiced in
her with the utmost joy..20. Haroun er Reshid and the three Poets ccccxxxii.The eunuch heard the smiting of the lute within the chamber and said,
'By Allah, that is my lady Tuhfeh's touch!' So he arose and went, as he were a madman, falling down and rising up, till he came to the eunuch on
guard at the door at the Commander of the Faithful and found him sitting. When the latter saw him, and he like a madman, falling down and rising
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up, he said to him, 'What aileth thee and what bringeth thee hither at this hour?' Quoth the other, 'Wilt thou not make haste and awaken the
Commander of the Faithful?' And he fell to crying out at him; whereupon the Khalif awoke and heard them bandying words together and Tuhfeh's
servant saying to the other, 'Out on thee! Awaken the Commander of the Faithful in haste.' So he said, 'O Sewab, what aileth thee?' And the chief
eunuch answered, saying, 'O our lord, the eunuch of Tuhfeh's lodging hath taken leave of his wits and saith, "Awaken the Commander of the
Faithful in haste!"' Then said Er Reshid to one of the slave-girls, 'See what is to do.'.? ? ? ? ? Could they who reproach me but see my sufferings,
their hearts would relent; They'd marvel, indeed, at my case and the loss of my loved ones bewail..79. Khusrau and Shirin and the Fisherman
cccxci.Then said Er Razi to El Merouzi, 'Come with me to my city, for that it is nearer [than thine].' So he went with him, and when he came to his
lodging, he said to his wife and household and neighbours, 'This is my brother, who hath been absent in the land of Khorassan and is come back.'
And he abode with him in all honour and worship three days' space. On the fourth day, Er Razi said to him, 'Know, O my brother, that I purpose to
do somewhat' 'What is it?' asked El Merouzi. Quoth the other, 'I mean to feign myself dead and do thou go to the market and hire two porters and a
bier. [Then come back and take me up and go round about the streets and markets with me and collect alms on my account.] (34).It befell one day
that the king's son came to me, after his father had withdrawn, and said to me, "Harkye, Ibn Nafil" "At thy service, O my lord," answered I; and he
said, "I would have thee tell me an extraordinary story and a rare matter, that thou hast never related either to me or to my father Jemhour." "O my
lord," rejoined I, "what story is this that thou desirest of me and of what kind shall it be of the kinds?" Quoth he, "It matters little what it is, so it be
a goodly story, whether it befell of old days or in these times." "O my lord," said I, "I know many stories of various kinds; so whether of the kinds
preferrest thou, and wilt thou have a story of mankind or of the Jinn?" "It is well," answered he; "if thou have seen aught with thine eyes and heard
it with thine ears, [tell it me."Then he bethought himself] and said to me, "I conjure thee by my life, tell me a story of the stories of the Jinn and that
which thou hast heard and seen of them!" "O my son," replied I, "indeed thou conjurest [me] by a mighty conjuration; so [hearken and thou shalt]
hear the goodliest of stories, ay, and the most extraordinary of them and the pleasantest and rarest." Quoth the prince, "Say on, for I am attentive to
thy speech." And I said, "Know, then, O my son, that.It chanced one day that he fell in upon a company of folk and they overcame him by dint of
numbers and taking him prisoner, pinioned him and carried him to the lord of that country. The latter saw his fashion and grace and misdoubting of
him, said, 'This is no robber's favour. Tell me truly, O youth, who thou art.' Bihzad thought shame to acquaint him with his condition and chose
rather death for himself; so he answered, 'I am nought but a thief and a bandit.' Quoth the king, 'It behoveth us not to act hastily in the matter of this
youth, but that we look into his affair, for that haste still engendereth repentance.' So he imprisoned him in his palace and assigned him one who
should serve him..Indeed, many of the notables of the people have sought her of me in marriage, but I would not marry her to any, for that, one
night, I saw, in a dream, the balance aforesaid set up and men and women being weighed, one against the other, therein, and meseemed I saw thee
[and her] and it was said to me, "This is such a man, (217) the allotted portion of such a woman." (218) Wherefore I knew that God the Most High
had allotted unto her none other than thyself, and I choose rather to marry thee to her in my lifetime than that thou shouldst marry her after my
death.'.? ? ? ? ? "Console thou thyself for his love," quoth they, "with another than he;" But, "Nay, by his life," answered I, "I'll never forget him my
dear!".Rich Man and his Wasteful Son, The, i. 252..? ? ? ? ? a. The Physician Douban xi.66. The Imam Abou Yousuf with Er Reshid and Zubeideh
dclii.Think not that I forget our trothplight after you. Nay; God to me decreed remembrance heretofore. (202).Now I had questioned her of her
name and she answered, "My name is Rihaneh," and described to me her dwelling-place. When I saw her make the ablution, I said in myself, "This
woman doth on this wise, and shall I not do the like of her?" Then said I to her, "Belike thou wilt seek us another pitcher of water?" So she went
out to the housekeeper and said to her, "Take this para and fetch us water therewith, so we may wash the flags withal." Accordingly, the
housekeeper brought two pitchers of water and I took one of them and giving her my clothes, entered the lavatory and washed..Second Officer's
Story, The, ii. 134..Whilst the Sheikh was thus occupied with taking leave of the kings, Meimoun sought his opportunity, whenas he saw the place
empty, and taking up Tuhfeh on his shoulders, soared up with her to the confines of the sky and flew away with her. Presently, Iblis came to look
for Tuhfeh and see what she purposed, but found her not and saw the slave-girls buffeting their faces; so he said to them, 'Out on ye! What is to
do?' 'O our lord,' answered they, 'Meimoun hath snatched up Tuhfeh and flown away with her.' When Iblis heard this, he gave a cry, to which the
earth trembled, and said, 'What is to be done? Out on ye! Shall he carry off Tuhfeh from my very palace and outrage mine honour? Doubtless, this
Meimoun hath lost his wits.' Then he cried out a second time, that the earth quaked therefor, and rose up into the air..? ? ? ? ? And dar'dst, O
dweller in the tents, to lift thine eyes to me, Hoping by stress to win of me the amorous delight,.? ? ? ? ? Full many a man incited me to infidelity,
But I refused, for all the talk wherewith they set on me..69. Musab ben ez Zubeir and Aaisheh his Wife ccclxxxvi.The first to take the cup was Iblis
the Accursed, who said, 'O Tuhfet es Sudour, sing over my cup.' So she took the lute and touching it, sang the following verses:.As fate would have
it, the chief of the police was passing through the market; so the people told him [what was to do] and he made for the door and burst it open. We
entered with a rush and found the thieves, as they had overthrown my friend and cut his throat; for they occupied not themselves with me, but said,
'Whither shall yonder fellow go? Indeed, he is in our grasp.' So the prefect took them with the hand (129) and questioned them, and they confessed
against the woman and against their associates in Cairo. Then he took them and went forth, after he had locked up the house and sealed it; and I
accompanied him till he came without the [first] house. He found the door locked from within; so he bade break it open and we entered and found
another door. This also he caused burst in, enjoining his men to silence till the doors should be opened, and we entered and found the band
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occupied with a new victim, whom the woman had just brought in and whose throat they were about to cut..AND BOULAC EDITIONS OF THE
ARABIC TEXT OF.? ? ? ? ? And dromedaries, too, of price and goodly steeds and swift Of many a noble breed, yet found no favour in my
eyne!".When the evening evened, the king let fetch the vizier and required of him the [promised] story. So he said, "Know, O king, that.? ? ? ? ? b.
The Falcon and the Birds clii.Presently, her husband entered and saw the girdle and knew it. Now he was ware of the king's love for women; so he
said to his wife, ' What is this that I see with thee?' Quoth she, 'I will tell thee the truth,' and recounted to him the story; but he believed her not and
doubt entered into his heart. As for the king, he passed that night in chagrin and concern, and when it morrowed, he summoned the chamberlain
and investing him with the governance of one of his provinces, bade him betake himself thither, purposing, after he should have departed and come
to his destination, to foregather with his wife. The chamberlain perceived [his intent] and knew his design; so he answered, saying, 'Hearkening and
obedience. I will go and set my affairs in order and give such charges as may be necessary for the welfare of my estate; then will I go about the
king's occasion.' And the king said, 'Do this and hasten.'.He gained him wealth and returning to his native land, after twenty years' absence, alighted
in the neighbourhood of an old woman, whom he bespoke fair and entreated with liberality, requiring of her a wench whom he might lie withal.
Quoth she, 'I know none but a certain fair woman, who is renowned for this fashion.' (12) Then she described her charms to him and made him lust
after her, and he said, 'Hasten to her forthright and lavish unto her that which she asketh, [in exchange for her favours].' So the old woman betook
herself to the damsel and discovered to her the man's wishes and bade her to him; but she answered, saying, 'It is true that I was on this [fashion of]
whoredom [aforetime]; but now I have repented to God the Most High and hanker no more after this; nay, I desire lawful marriage; so, if he be
content with that which is lawful, I am at his service.'.Thief, A Merry Jest of a, ii. 186..When Jaafer saw him, his reason was like to depart for
shame and he knew that the chamberlain had been deceived by the likeness of the name; and Abdulmelik also perceived how the case stood and
confusion was manifest to him in Jaafer's face. So he put on a cheerful favour and said, "No harm be upon you! (149) Bring us of these dyed
clothes." So they brought him a dyed gown (150) and he put it on and sat discoursing cheerily with Jaafer and jesting with him. Then said he, "Give
us to drink of your wine." So they poured him out a pint and he said, "Be ye indulgent with us, for we have no wont of this." Then he chatted and
jested with them till Jaafer's breast dilated and his constraint ceased from him and his shamefastness, and he rejoiced in this with an exceeding joy
and said to Abdulmelik, "What is thine errand?" Quoth the other, "I come (may God amend thee!) on three occasions, whereof I would have thee
bespeak the Khalif; to wit, firstly, I have on me a debt to the amount of a thousand thousand dirhems, (151) which I would have discharged;
secondly, I desire for my son the office of governor of a province, whereby his rank may be raised; and thirdly, I would fain have thee marry him to
a daughter of the Khalif, for that she is his cousin and he is a match for her." And Jaafer said, "God accomplished! unto thee these three occasions.
As for the money, it shall presently be carried to thy house; as for the government, I make thy son viceroy of Egypt; and as for the marriage, I give
him to wife such an one, the daughter of our Lord the Commander of the Faithful, at a dowry of such and such a sum. So depart in the assurance of
God the Most High.".When they reached the city, the king heard of their coming and commanded that they should attend him with what befitted [of
their merchandise]. So they presented themselves before him, [and the boy with them,] whom when the king saw, he said to them, "To whom
belongeth this boy?" And they answered, "O king, we were going in such a road, when there came out upon us a sort of robbers; so we made war
upon them and overcame them and took this boy prisoner. Then we questioned him, saying, 'Who is thy father?' and he answered, 'I am the
captain's son of the thieves.'" Quoth the king, "I would fain have this boy." And the captain of the caravan said, "God maketh thee gift of him, O
king of the age, and we all are thy slaves." Then the king dismissed [the people of] the caravan and let carry the youth into his palace and he
became as one of the servants, what while his father the king knew not that he was his son. As time went on, the king observed in him good
breeding and understanding and knowledge (100) galore and he pleased him; so he committed his treasuries to his charge and straitened the viziers'
hand therefrom, commanding that nought should be taken forth therefrom except by leave of the youth. On this wise he abode a number of years
and the king saw in him nought but fidelity and studiousness in well-doing..65. The Loves of the Boy and Girl at School ccclxxxv.There was once,
in the parts of Khorassan, a man of the affluent of the country, who was a merchant of the chiefest of the merchants and was blessed with two
children, a son and a daughter. He was assiduous in rearing them and making fair their education, and they grew up and throve after the goodliest
fashion. He used to teach the boy, who taught his sister all that he learnt, so that the girl became perfect in the knowledge of the Traditions of the
Prophet and in polite letters, by means of her brother. Now the boy's name was Selim and that of the girl Selma. When they grew up and waxed,
their father built them a mansion beside his own and lodged them apart therein and appointed them slave-girls and servants to tend them and
assigned unto each of them pensions and allowances and all that they needed of high and low, meat and bread and wine and raiment and vessels
and what not else. So Selim and Selma abode in that mansion, as they were one soul in two bodies, and they used to sleep on one couch; and rooted
in each one's heart was love and affection and familiar friendship [for the other of them]..Therewith the king was filled with wrath and said, "Bring
him forthright," So they brought the youth before him, shackled, and the king said to him, "Out on thee! Thou hast sinned a great sin and the time
of thy life hath been long; (112) but needs must we put thee to death, for that there is for us no ease in thy life after this," "O king," answered he,
"know that I, by Allah, am guiltless, and by reason of this I hope for life, for that he who is guiltless of offence goeth not in fear of punishment
neither maketh great his mourning and his concern; but whoso hath sinned, needs must his sin be expiated upon him, though his life be prolonged,
and it shall overtake him, even as it overtook Dadbin the king and his vizier." "How was that?" asked Azadbekht, and the youth said,.? ? ? ? ?
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Except I be appointed a day [to end my pain], I'll weep until mine eyelids with blood their tears ensue..Then the king summoned the cadi and the
witnesses and bade them many the old king's daughter and sister to his own sons; so they married them, after the king had made a bride-feast three
days and displayed their brides to them from eventide to peep of day. Then the two princes went in to their brides and did away their maidenhead
and loved them and were vouchsafed children by them..When her husband came home, she said to him, 'I desire to go a-pleasuring.' And he said, '
With all my heart.' So he went, till he came to a goodly place, abounding in vines and water, whither he carried her and pitched her a tent beside a
great tree; and she betook herself to a place beside the tent and made her there an underground hiding-place, [in which she hid her lover]. Then said
she to her husband, 'I desire to mount this tree.' And he said, 'Do so.' So she climbed up and when she came to the top of the tree, she cried out and
buffeted her face, saying, 'Lewd fellow that thou art, are these thy usages? Thou sworest [fidelity to me] and liedst.' And she repeated her speech
twice and thrice..Meanwhile, the king and queen abode in the island, over against the old man and woman, and ate of the fruits that were in the
island and drank of its waters, till, one day, as they sat, there came a ship and moored to the side of the island, to fill up with water, whereupon they
(63) looked at each other and spoke. The master of the ship was a Magian and all that was therein, both men and goods, belonged to him, for that
he was a merchant and went round about the world. Now covetise deluded the old man, the owner of the island, and he went up [into the ship] and
gave the Magian news of the king's wife, setting out to him her charms, till he made him yearn unto her and his soul prompted him to use treachery
and practise upon her and take her from her hnsband. So he sent to her, saying, 'With us in the ship is a woman with child, and we fear lest she be
delivered this night. Hast thou skill in the delivering of women?' And she answered, 'Yes.' Now it was the last of the day; so he sent to her to come
up into the ship and deliver the woman, for that the pangs of labour were come upon her; and he promised her clothes and spending-money.
Accordingly, she embarked in all assurance, with a heart at ease for herself, and transported her gear to the ship; but no sooner was she come
thither than the anchors were weighed and the canvas spread and the ship set sail..The Eleventh Night of the Month..When the king heard this, his
anger subsided and he said, "Carry him back to prison till to-morrow, to we may look into his affair.".57. Werdan the Butcher's Adventure with the
Lady and the Bear cccliii.So the prefect carried him up to the Sultan and he said, "I have an advertisement for thee, O my lord." "What is thine
advertisement?" asked the Sultan; and the thief said, "I repent and will deliver into thy hand all who are evildoers; and whomsoever I bring not, I
will stand in his stead." Quoth the Sultan, "Give him a dress of honour and accept his profession of repentance." So he went down from the
presence and returning to his comrades, related to them that which had passed and they confessed his subtlety and gave him that which they had
promised him. Then he took the rest of the stolen goods and went up with them to the Sultan. When the latter saw him, he was magnified in his
eyes and he commanded that nought should be taken from him. Then, when he went down, [the Sultan's] attention was diverted from him, little by
little, till the case was forgotten, and so he saved the booty [for himself].' The folk marvelled at this and the fifteenth officer came forward and said,
'Know that among those who make a trade of knavery are those whom God the Most High taketh on their own evidence against themselves.' 'How
so?' asked they; and he said..Some days after this, as I stood at the door of my house, there came up to me a young man, with a chain about his neck
and with him a trooper, and he said to me, "O my lord, charity for the love of God!" Quoth I, "God open!" (147) and he looked at me a long while
and said, "That which thou shouldst give me would not come to the value of thy turban or thy waistcloth or what not else of thy raiment, to say
nothing of the gold and the silver that was about thee." "How so?" asked I, and he said, "On such a night, when thou fellest into peril and the
thieves would have stripped thee, I was with them and said to them, 'Yonder man is my lord and my master who reared me.' So was I the cause of
thy deliverance and thus I saved thee from them." When I heard this, I said to him, "Stop;" and entering my house, brought him that which God the
Most High made easy [to me]. (148) So he went his way. And this is my story.'.? ? ? ? ? The folk witness bear of my worth and none can my
virtues deny..Presently, the princess turned to her maid and bade her fetch them somewhat of food and sweetmeats and dessert and fruits. So
Shefikeh brought what she desired and they ate and drank [and abode on this wise] without lewdness, till the night departed and the day came.
Then said El Abbas, "Indeed, the day is come. Shall I go to my father and bid him go to thy father and seek thee of him in marriage for me, in
accordance with the Book of God the Most High and the Institutes of His Apostle (whom may He bless and keep!) so we may not enter into
transgression?" And Mariyeh answered, saying, "By Allah, it is well counselled of thee!" So he went away to his lodging and nought befell
between them; and when the day lightened, she improvised and recited the following verses:.It befell one day that the king had occasion to make a
journey; so he called his Vizier Kardan and said to him, 'I have a trust to commit to thy care, and it is yonder damsel, my wife, the daughter of the
Vizier [Zourkhan], and I desire that thou keep her and guard her thyself, for that there is not in the world aught dearer to me than she.' Quoth
Kardan in himself, 'Of a truth, the king honoureth me with an exceeding honour [in entrusting me] with this damsel.' And he answered 'With all my
heart.'.7. Story of the Hunchback ci.? ? ? ? ? Thy presence honoureth us and we Confess thy magnanimity;.? ? ? ? ? And when my feet trod earth,
"Art slain, that we should fear," Quoth they, "or live, that we may hope again thy sight?".Ass, the Sharpers, the Money-Changer and the, ii. 41..? ?
? ? ? They left me and content forthright forsook my heart,.The Thirteenth Night of the Month..Awhile after this, there came two merchants to the
king with two pearls of price and each of them avouched that his pearl was worth a thousand dinars, but there was none who availed to value them.
Then said the cook, 'God prosper the king! Verily, the old man whom I bought avouched that he knew the quintessence of jewels and that he was
skilled in cookery. We have made proof of him in cookery and have found him the skilfullest of men; and now, if we send after him and prove him
on jewels, [the truth or falsehood of] his pretension will be made manifest to us.'.The Twenty-Second Night of the Month..My heart will never
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credit that I am far from thee, ii. 275..Officer's Story, The Eleventh, ii. 175..But she said, 'There is a thing wherewith we will make her confess, and
all that is in her heart shall be discovered to thee.' 'What is that?' asked the king, and she answered, 'I will bring thee a hoopoe's heart, (138) which,
when she sleepeth, do thou lay upon her heart and question her of all thou wilt, and she will discover this unto thee and show forth the truth to
thee." The king rejoiced in this and said to his nurse, 'Hasten and let none know of thee.' So she arose and going in to the queen, said to her, 'I have
done thine occasion and it is on this wise. This night the king will come in to thee and do thou feign thyself asleep; and if he ask thee of aught, do
thou answer him, as if in thy sleep.' The queen thanked her and the old woman went away and fetching the hoopoe's heart, gave it to the king..? ? ?
? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's Fourth Brother clii.Then the Khalif went forth and bade decorate the city: [so they decorated it] and the drums
of glad tidings were beaten. Moreover they made banquets to the people and the tables were spread seven days. And Tuhfeh and the Commander of
the Faithful ceased not to be in the most delightsome of life and the most prosperous thereof till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and
the Sunderer of Companies; and thu is all that hath come down to as of their story.".As for the Khalif, he swooned away for laughing and said, "O
Aboulhusn, thou wilt never cease to be a wag and do rarities and oddities!" Quoth he, "O Commander of the Faithful, I played off this trick, for that
the money was exhausted, which thou gavest me, and I was ashamed to ask of thee again. When I was single, I could never keep money; but since
thou marriedst me to this damsel here, if I possessed thy wealth, I should make an end of it. So, when all that was in my hand was spent, I wrought
this trick, so I might get of thee the hundred dinars and the piece of silk; and all this is an alms from our lord. But now make haste to give me the
thousand dinars and quit thee of thine oath.".Solomon, David and, i. 275..? ? ? ? ? Quoth Sherik, "On me be his warranty, may God assain the
king!" So the Tai departed, after a term had been assigned him for his coming..It befell, one day of the days, that King Bihkerd embarked in a ship
and put out to sea, so he might fish; but the wind blew on them and the ship foundered. The king won ashore on a plank, unknown of any, and
came forth, naked, on one of the coasts; and it chanced that he landed in the country whereof the father of the youth aforesaid, [his sometime
servant], was king. So he came in the night to the gate of the latter's city and [finding it shut], took up his lodging [for the night] in a burying-place
there..? ? ? ? ? Nor, like others a little ere morning appear who bawl, "Come to safety!" (58) I stand up to prayer..? ? ? ? ? I'm the keeper of the
promise and the troth, And my gathering is eath, without impede..? ? ? ? ? Thou only art the whole of our desire; indeed Thy love is hid within our
hearts' most secret core..When the princess heard this her slave-girl's report, she wept and lamented and was like to depart the world. Then she
clave to her pillow and said, "O Shefikeh, I will instruct thee of somewhat that is not hidden from God the Most High, and it is that thou watch over
me till God the Most High decree the accomplishment of His commandment, and when my days are ended, take thou the necklace and the mantle
that El Abbas gave me and return them to him. Indeed, I deem not he will live after me, and if God the Most High decree against him and his days
come to an end, do thou give one charge to shroud us and bury us both in one grave.".? ? ? ? ? y. The Debauchee and the Three-year-old Child
dcv.N.B.-The Roman numerals denote the volume, the Arabic the page.? ? ? ? ? How many, in Yemameh, (64) dishevelled widows plain! How
many a weakling orphan unsuccoured doth remain,.? ? ? ? ? l. The Foolish Fisherman . dcxxvi.?STORY OF THE RICH MAN AND HIS
WASTEFUL SON..? ? ? ? ? Still by your ruined camp a dweller I abide; Ne'er will I change nor e'er shall distance us divide..Presently, his father
and his mother heard of the matter; whereupon the former arose and going up to the place, wrote a letter and [presented it to the king, who] read it,
and behold, therein was written, saying, 'Have pity on me, so may God have pity on thee, and hasten not in the slaughter [of my son]; for indeed I
acted hastily in a certain affair and drowned his brother in the sea, and to this day I drink the cup of his anguish. If thou must needs kill him, kill me
in his stead.' Therewith the old merchant prostrated himself before the king and wept; and the latter said to him, 'Tell me thy story.' 'O my lord,'
answered the merchant, 'this youth had a brother and I [in my haste] cast them both into the sea.' And he related to him his story from first to last,
whereupon the king cried out with an exceeding great cry and casting himself down from the throne, embraced his father and brother and said to
the former, 'By Allah, thou art my very father and this is my brother and thy wife is our mother.' And they abode weeping, all three..Then he lighted
him three candles and three lamps and spreading the drinking-cloth, brought clarified wine, limpid, old and fragrant, the scent whereof was as that
of virgin musk. He filled the first cup and saying, "O my boon-companion, by thy leave, be ceremony laid aside between us! I am thy slave; may I
not be afflicted with thy loss!" drank it off and filled a second cup, which he handed to the Khalif, with a reverence. His fashion pleased the Khalif
and the goodliness of his speech and he said in himself, "By Allah, I will assuredly requite him for this!" Then Aboulhusn filled the cup again and
handed it to the Khalif, reciting the following verses:.The First Day..Vizier Er Rehwan, King Shah Bekht and his, i. 215..Selim followed him till he
brought him to an underground chamber and showed him somewhat of wine that was to his mind. So he occupied him with looking upon it and
taking him at unawares, sprang upon him from behind and cast him to the earth and sat upon his breast. Then he drew a knife and set it to his
jugular; whereupon there betided Selim [that wherewithal] God made him forget all that He had decreed [unto him], (72) and he said to the cook,
'Why dost thou this thing, O man? Be mindful of God the Most High and fear Him. Seest thou not that I am a stranger? And indeed [I have left]
behind me a defenceless woman. Why wilt thou slay me?' Quoth the cook, 'Needs must I slay thee, so I may take thy good.' And Selim said, 'Take
my good, but slay me not, neither enter into sin against me; and do with me kindness, for that the taking of my money is lighter (73) than the taking
of my life.'
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